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Upper Gunnison River Water Conservancy District 
Regular Board Meeting Minutes 

Monday, April 26, 2021 
 

The Board of Directors of the Upper Gunnison River Water Conservancy 

District conducted a regularly scheduled meeting on Monday, March 22, 2021 

at 5:30 p.m. in the District offices, 210 West Spencer Avenue, Suite B, 

Gunnison, CO, 81230. 

 

Board members present: Rosemary Carroll (via Zoom video/teleconferencing), 

Joellen Fonken, Rebie Hazard (via Zoom video/teleconferencing), Stacy 

McPhail, Bill Nesbitt, John Perusek, Don Sabrowski and Andy Spann.  

 

Board members absent:  Julie Nania and Michelle Pierce  

 

Also present: 

 

Sonja Chavez, General Manager 

William Dujardin, Mayor Pro-Tem, Crested Butte Town Council 

Emily Halvorson, Colorado Department of Law 

Jesse Kruthaupt, Trout Unlimited 

John McClow, General Counsel 

Dan Omasta, Colorado Trout Unlimited 

Beverly Richards, Water Resource Specialist 

Jill Steele, Accountant/Office Manager 

Sue Uerling, Administrative Assistant 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Board Vice President Stacy McPhail called the meeting to order at 5:28 p.m. 

 

2.      AGENDA APPROVAL 

 

Director Bill Nesbitt moved and Director Andy Spann seconded approval 

of the agenda as circulated. The motion carried.    

  

3. CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS 

 

Director Joellen Fonken moved and Director Bill Nesbitt seconded 

approval of the consent agenda items.  The motion carried. 
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.   

 

4. LEGAL AND LEGISLATIVE MATTERS 

 

General Counsel John McClow reported that water bills introduced to date 

have been about matters that don’t affect the District.  He said that the state 

legislature may go into recess and come back later in the year as they have not 

decided how they are going to conclude the session.  Bill asked if the District 

should align with the Cattlemen’s Association or Gunnison Stockgrowers 

Association in opposition to Ballot Initiative 16 since he believes it would have 

significant, extremely negative impacts on Colorado ranchers and the 

veterinarians.  Vice President McPhail said everyone she has been in contact 

with is adamantly opposed to the initiative and she encouraged Board 

members to please talk to people who are not familiar with the initiative to 

become informed. 

 

5. PRESENTATION BY DAN OMASTA, CO TROUT UNLIMITED, ON WMP 

RECREATIONAL ASSESSMENT AND FOREST AND WATERSHED HEALTH  

 

Dan Omasta, grassroots coordinator of Colorado Trout Unlimited, is under 

contract with the District to complete a Recreational Assessment for the 

District.  He is also serving as the District’s WMP Coordinator for the Forest & 

Watershed Health Assessment. 

 

Dan reported that the final report for the Recreational Assessment will be 

published next month.  He said that water-based recreation generated $879.4 

million in economic impact for the Gunnison River watershed and 6,150 jobs in 

2020.  Fishing alone provides $32.75 million in economic impact and $5.4 

million in economic impact was generated by commercial white water rafting in 

2020.  Dan said the Colorado Parks and Wildlife data shows that there were 

25,000+ user days on the Taylor Reservoir and 90,000+ user days on Blue 

Mesa Reservoir in 2020. According to user surveys, the three major issues 

identified were increasing recreational pressure and impact from the growing 

number of water users, population growth and climate change.  Through the 

Recreational Assessment, Dan and partners have analyzed existing data; 

engaged stakeholders, analyzed the top recreational issues, and now will 

identify specific improvement projects and opportunities that the District and 

others may want to address.  In addition, a boater census and creel survey will 

be conducted by CPW and TU during June through September 2021.  The 
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District has provided $10,000 through a District Grant in support of this effort. 

Next steps will be continued stakeholder meetings and project identification, 

followed by project development and fundraising.   

 

Dan reported that funding for the Forest and Watershed Health study is being 

provided by the District, the CWCB Restoration Grant Program, Restore 

Colorado and National Fish and Wildlife Foundation.  Phase 1 of the study 

began in March 2021 and will be completed by November 2022. Three main 

values have been identified: (1) Protection of existing beneficial uses; (2) 

economic stability and resiliency; and (3) protection and enhancement of water 

quality and quantity.  Dan said the core technical subgroup has been 

established and they are working to consolidate their knowledge around all the 

existing data related to forest and watershed health. Dan said that after the 

data has been gathered and gaps have been identified, the workgroup will 

identify and implement mitigation strategies, collaborate where such 

opportunities exist and collaborate on research and monitor activities on an 

ongoing basis. Dan emphasized that both the Recreation and Forest and 

Watershed Health Assessments will be ongoing projects that evolve over time 

and are not meant to be reports that sit on a shelf.   

 

General Manager Sonja Chavez commended Dan on his efforts thus far and 

said they are making great progress.  

 

Director Rosemary Carroll noted that the National Science Foundation is about 

to embark on developing an extensive hydrologic model of the Taylor River and 

that as this project progresses, the data might be very beneficial to Dan and 

the WMP.  

 

Director Joellen Fonken asked whether the Recreational Assessment final 

report would include a breakdown of professionally guided river trips versus 

those made by recreational boaters. Dan said that some of that data will be 

provided in the final report. 

 

Dan also said that the CPW will likely be designating the Taylor River and the 

main stem of the Gunnison River as Gold Medal fishing waters, which is likely 

to bring more users to these rivers.  Director Don Sabrowski asked if Dan has 

or will be reaching out to private landowners along the rivers for input about 

issues with trespassing.  Dan said they would reach out to landowners going 

forward as they want to foster good relationships with private landowners.   
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6. BREAK 

 

7. GENERAL MANAGER AND COMMITTEE REPORTS 

 

A. Treasurer’s Report 

 

Treasurer Bill Nesbitt reported that the Finance Committee had met just 

prior to the Board meeting.  One issue discussed was the District’s loan of 

$75,000 to the Water Activity Enterprise.  Accountant Jill Steele reported 

that the loan had been made to cover start-up costs for the Meridian Lake 

project and that the loan carried no interest provisions, and that no 

deadline was specified for repayment of the $75,000. Recently, there have 

been a number of Meridian Lake augmentation certificates purchased from 

the Water Activity Enterprise, leaving a cash surplus of nearly $300,000. 

Therefore, the Finance Committee discussed using some of this cash to 

repay the District for the $75,000 loan.  

 

Treasurer Bill Nesbitt moved to approve the Finance Committee’s 

recommendation for the UGRWAE to pay off the $75,000 loan to the 

District. The motion carried. 

 

Treasurer Bill Nesbitt also reported that he and General Manager Sonja 

Chavez met with the District’s investment advisor, Troy Hunsucker who 

trades through LPL Financial.  Troy’s recommendation was to purchase 

federal agency bonds, which carry a higher interest rate than our current 

COLOTRUST money mark account, and ladder their maturity dates for 

liquidity.  Currently, the COLOTRUST money market account is earning .65 

percent and Troy said that agency bonds would earn interest between .90 

and 1.05 percent and are still very liquid. General Manager Sonja Chavez 

stated that there are currently no projects in the works that would require 

access to large amounts of cash. Treasurer Nesbitt noted that state statutes 

limit the District’s investment terms to five years maximum and the District 

will be looking at bonds that mature in three or four years.  Currently, there 

is over $1.2 million in the COLOTRUST account.  Sonja stated that 

according to the District’s Financial Investment Policy on Holding Accounts 

(Section 1.1.6) All investments of District funds must be approved in advance 

by the Board.  In addition, due to the size of the investment – the 

recommendation is for a trade of $900,000 total - Bill felt it was important 

for the Board to be fully aware of the investment plans for transparency.   
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Treasurer Bill Nesbitt moved to approve the Finance committee’s 

recommendation of investing $900,000 currently held in the Colorado 

Trust into US agency bonds for a better return. The motion carried. 

 

B. General Manager’s Report 

 

General Manager Sonja Chavez referenced the committee reports and 

updates included in the packet. 

 

C.  Executive Committee 

 

Sonja reported that the committee met on April 8th and discussed updating 

the Strategic Plan, scheduling a Board Retreat this summer and held 

preliminary discussions of topics of miscellaneous matters.  Sonja said the 

District will email the directors a survey poll in the next few weeks to 

formulate topics and training for the retreat, possibly in August 2021. She 

also noted that she was interviewing potential retreat facilitators. 

 

Directors Andy Spann and Rosemary Carroll said that August would not be 

a good month for them to attend a Board retreat.  Sonja said the committee 

will discuss this more at their next meeting in June. 

 

D.  Watershed Management Planning Committee Update 

 

Sonja referenced the WMP update included in the packet and asked if there 

were questions.  None were raised.  

 

E.  Grant Committee 

 

Water Resource Specialist Beverly Richards updated information related to 

the grant applications for the Vegetable Irrigation/Gunnison Gardens and 

the Norman Ditch Diversion Rehabilitation Project. Vice President Stacy 

McPhail read the recommendations from the Grant memorandum dated 

April 14th as follows: (1) Modify the grant award for the Solar Pumps for 

Vegetable Irrigation /Gunnison Gardens to be $4,365; (2) Approve the Grant 

Committee funding award recommendation for the Norman Ditch Diversion 

Rehab Project in the amount of $9,600; and (3) Modify the District Grant 

Program funding award total in 2021 to be $191,685.77, which incorporates 

Action Items #1 and #2 above. 
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These recommendations were unanimously approved by the Board of 

Directors. 

 

F.  Education & Outreach Update 

 

Administrative Assistant Sue Uerling provided the update included in the 

packet and noted that the District’s drought message is now being used 

through radio advertisements on stations in the valley and in weekly display 

ads in the Gunnison Country Times, Crested Butte News and SilverWorld. 

Sue said Sonja would also be writing an article for the Gunnison Country 

Times’ “Summer Magazine” and a full-page ad will run in the magazine as 

well.  This ad can then be used as a flyer to distribute to area hotels, 

restaurants, and attractions.  The water bottles have been delivered and 

each Board and staff member received a bottle.  They will also be distributed 

at the Gunnison River Festival, along with the reusable shopping bags and 

stickers that should be delivered in May.  In addition to the yard signs 

already on order, Sue said that staff is looking into the possibility of 

billboards on Highway 50 and some alupanel signs on private property at 

the entrances to Gunnison.  Director Rebie Hazard reminded staff that 

property along Highway 114 should also be considered for one of these 

signs. 

 

Later in the meeting, Water Resource Specialist Bev Richards reported that 

the framework and navigation for the District’s website had been completed 

by Rob Strickland of Midnight Marketing and that the new version is now 

live.  Bev reported that staff should be able to do most website updates in-

house going forward.  It was also noted that the Spring 2021 district 

newsletter was emailed to the newsletter email distribution list and that it is 

displayed on the new website at www.ugrwcd.org. 

 

G. Taylor Local User’s Group (TLUG) Update 

 

Director Don Sabrowski briefly reviewed the TLUG meeting summary and 

noted that the TLUG members are in agreement to be more conservative 

with releases early in the season in hopes that this will retain some water 

for use in July.  Don explained CPW’s plans to drain Spring Creek Reservoir 

to make repairs to the dam outlet works and how this will help provide 

additional water for the lower Taylor River later in July.  Discussion was 

held around the discrepancies in historical Bureau of Reclamation inflow 

forecast model predictions versus actual inflows.  At this point, a complete 

http://www.ugrwcd.org/
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comparison does not exist.  In 2020, the difference in modeled versus actual 

was about 10,000 acre-feet less.  Director Andy Spann noted that his 

observations are that actual flows have traditionally been lower than the 

BOR’s forecast models.  Director Rosemary Carroll pointed out that this is a 

good example of why the installation of the new gages on Taylor and Willow 

are a good investment by the District to provide better data.   

 

H. Basin Water Supply Update 

 

Discussion also followed about possible water calls from Uncompahgre 

Valley Water Users Association. Director Spann asked if we had heard 

anything about flooding issues in the lower Gunnison basin when they 

turned on the canal.  Sonja indicated she had been contacted.  The UVWUA 

started charging their canal system around March 16th and ramped up 

faster than normal which caused some issues because there was also a 

warm period at the same time which caused a pulse of snowmelt in the 

Uncompahgre River.  General Counsel John McClow reported that he and 

Sonja had spoken with Jason Ullmann and Bob Hurford at the Division of 

Water Resources and it was determined that UVWUA will not be able to 

place a call in 2021 and perhaps indefinitely. This is because the Bureau of 

Reclamation makes additional releases from the Aspinall Unit to meet flow 

targets on the Gunnison River at the Whitewater Colorado gauge as required 

by the 2012 Aspinall Unit Re-Operations Record of Decision.  This water is 

flowing over the Gunnison Tunnel diversion dam and is legally available for 

appropriation. Under that condition, the Division Engineer cannot honor a 

call on the river by UVWUA. Bob Hurford noted that, based on the records 

from 2002, a call would yield very little water, making it a futile call. John 

also reported that the Gunnison River Spreadsheet is being redefined and 

that it might be helpful to have Jason Ullmann explain the changes to the 

Board.    

 

Water Resource Specialist Beverly Richards gave a brief overview saying a 

good portion of our area is still in extreme drought, although conditions on 

the front range and some of the areas to the south have improved thanks to 

late season snowfall.  From western Colorado all the way to the Pacific 

coast, the majority of this area is experiencing extreme or exceptional 

drought, and the outlook does not look for improvement anytime soon.  Bev 

reported that there were some successful cloud seeding days at the end of 

March and that the program ended on April 15th with less production than 

last year.  General Manager Sonja Chavez said she will go out with Water 
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Commissioner Tom Rozman to do one last snow survey for the season.  

Snowpack is considerably below average for this time of year. 

 

Director Joellen Fonken said she appreciates an extra 50 cfs in June for the 

Gunnison River Festival.  Director Rosemary Carroll noted that her yard in 

Mt. Crested Butte is free of snow right now. Any new snow we are receiving 

is melting pretty quickly. 

 

I. Scientific Endeavors 

 

Director Rosemary Carroll reported that her organization has convened an 

evapotranspiration (ET) working group and will share the paper being 

written by this working group to the District once published. As part of this 

effort, Director Carroll is working on a hydrologic model that covers the East 

River to the Almont stream gage. Her preliminary results indicate 

approximately 50% of the precipitation that comes into the East River is 

consumed by (ET).  

 

Rosemary also reported that Laura Conden, who is from University of 

Arizona (daughter of a farming family), has received a large grant from the 

National Science Foundation to lead a pilot project to connect hydrological 

science models to practical software tools that can be used by water 

managers. The U.S Bureau of Reclamation is also involved. Phase I of the 

study is to develop a rough version of this tool and their pilot site is the 

Taylor River.  Director Carroll thinks if Phase II is funded, this tool will be 

very useful to the District and she looks forward to Laura’s collaboration 

with the USGS, NOAA and other groups of hydrologic and atmospheric 

scientists working on similar efforts. If the second phase of the project is 

funded, which deals with educating stakeholders on use of the scenario 

tools, Director Carroll will be serving on the project advisory committee and 

will keep the District abreast of those efforts. 

 

Finally, a meeting is being coordinated by Graham Sexton (USGS researcher 

and expert on snow hydrology) and Suzanne Paschke (Lead USGS Project 

Manager) on May 5th to coordinate efforts between NGWOS (Next Generation 

Water Observation Systems) efforts and Department of Energy’s funded 

Science Focus Area (SFA) networks dealing with data on snowpack, stream 

flow, soil moisture, meteorological conditions, etc. 

 

J. Long Lake Stakeholders Work Group Update 
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Director Rosemary Carroll said the group would meet again in May for a 

field trip.  Sonja requested that because the District owns Meridian Lake 

Reservoir (aka Long Lake) that General Counsel John McClow be included 

in these meetings and Rosemary offered to share Jake Jones contact 

information. 

 

K. Gunnison River Festival Update 

 

Director Joellen Fonken said the festival board will be finalizing the 2021 

schedule at their meeting on Wednesday, April 28. Joellen said she was 

contacted by members of the “surfers” who noted that they were not being 

included in festival plans. Joellen will be meeting with them on Tuesday, 

April 27 to discuss how they might be involved in the festival activities. 

Joellen reported that she had just gotten word from the county that the 

festival plans have been approved and meet public health orders for Covid-

19.  Joellen said a “Taylor Tuesday” will be held just prior to the River 

Festival and everyone from the District is invited.  General Manager Sonja 

Chavez is encouraging all Board and staff to get involved with the festival 

and help out so that our community could become more familiar with their 

Upper Gunnison District Board representation.  The District is looking into 

getting shirts imprinted for the festival to identify Board and staff. 

 

8. UPPER GUNNISON DISTRICT DEMAND MANGEMENT STATEMENT 

OF UNDERSTANDING:  DRAFT REVIEW 

 

General Counsel John McClow and General Manager Sonja Chavez presented a 

summary of work done by CWCB analyzing various aspects of demand 

management. John said he wanted the Board to see this presentation to 

understand just how far the state has come and the work yet to be done.  The 

next steps for the District are to identify what our Board expects or demand 

from any demand management program. John said that the Gunnison Basin 

Roundtable has begun preparing their own unique statement after looking at a 

statement from the Yampa Roundtable, as it did not meet some of their 

expectations.  Preliminary feedback from UGRWCD is that while the CWCB’s 

presentation is comprehensive and organized, it is overwhelming to look at and 

understand what is going on with regard to development of a demand 

management framework. 

 

Director Nesbitt asked what others are thinking. Sonja indicated that the 

Colorado River District, Andy Mueller, is still convening western slope demand 
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management discussions.  A final report from those efforts should be available 

in next few months. 

 

Sonja discussed a recent article on a study done by Homestake to track a 

1,500 AF release to see if they could track/shepherd it to the State line.  They 

were not able to do so, which begs the question of whether demand 

management will even work. Director Joellen Fonken attended the CWCB’s 

virtual meeting on March 2nd and got the impression that the main purpose of 

the meeting was trying to make sure that no one was stepping on someone 

else’s toes. She wonders if this will end up being a program where a whole lot of 

work will have gone into its planning but then it will end up being put on a 

shelf. Sonja reported that she still has concerns about land purchases with 

attached senior water rights being made by hedge fund investors.  The Grand 

Valley Water Users Association just had two more ag properties purchased 

making a single hedge fund investor the largest single shareholder. Director 

Carroll talked about models made in Nevada related to tracking conserved 

consumptive use and said they are extremely complicated and cost millions of 

dollars for a single basin and they still have a hard time tracking the water.  

She said that all water isn’t created equal and transit losses will vary greatly in 

addition to a million other things. 

 

9. MISCELLANEOUS MATTERS 

 

Vice President McPhail referenced the articles included in the packet. 

 

General Manager Sonja Chavez expressed concerns about the possibility of the 

CB RV dump station closing. Several others also expressed concerns.  Sonja 

offered to follow-up with Gunnison Public Works Director David Gardner about 

the improvements that are being proposed for the Gunnison RV dump station.  

She will also stay abreast of ongoing discussions in Crested Butte about the 

possibility of them closing their station or looking for another location. 

 

Sonja also requested that if Board members are approached by constituents 

about augmentation water questions, they should please refer the person 

directly to Beverly Richards as there are many intricacies associated with the 

program and various steps that our District helps constituents get through, so 

we want to make sure they are getting the correct information. 

 

10. CITIZEN COMMENTS 
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No comments were brought forth. 

 

11. FUTURE MEETINGS 

 

See schedule in Board Packet. 

 

12. SUMMARY OF ACTION ITEMS 

 

General Manager Sonja Chavez and Treasurer Bill Nesbitt will follow-up with 

investment advisor Troy Hunsucker to invest in agency bonds as approved by 

the Board. 

 

Director Rosemary Carroll will forward the Long Lake Stakeholders Work 

Group contact information to General Counsel John McClow so that he will 

receive meeting notices and summaries.  

 

John will continue to work on a UGRWCD demand management framework 

statement or statement of position after taking into consideration the 

statement currently under development by the GBRT via John’s leadership. 

 

13. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Vice President Stacy McPhail adjourned the April 26, 2021 meeting at 7:56 

p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

___________________________ 

John Perusek, Secretary 

 

APPROVED: 

 

 

________________________________ 

Stacy McPhail, Vice President 

















































AGENDA ITEM 4
Legal and Legislative Matters



Taylor Park Reservoir Second Fill Decree 

This water right, also referred to as the Refill Right, was obtained by the District in 1990 (Case 
No. 86CW203).  The total amount of the water right decreed to the reservoir is 106,230 acre-feet.  
The refill right has an appropriation date of August 28, 1975 and a priority date of December 31, 
1985.  Of the total decreed in 1990, 44,700 acre-feet was decreed absolute and 61,530 feet 
conditional.  While the water is impounded in Taylor Park Reservoir, it is decreed for use for 
recreational purposes, including fishery and wildlife.  The decree further provides that the 
impounded water shall be released at times and in quantities calculated to enhance the fishery 
and recreational uses of the Taylor and Gunnison Rivers above Blue Mesa Reservoir.  Of the 
total amount of the 1990 decree, 19,200 acre-feet (13,777 acre-feet absolute and 5,423 
conditional) has the additional use for increased and supplemental irrigation within the District.  
The decree provides administration and accounting for storage and release of water in the 
reservoir (Schedule A). 

The District assigned the Refill Right to the United States by an Assignment executed by the 
District and the United States in April, 1993.  The Assignment was made pursuant to an 
agreement signed by the District, the Colorado River Water Conservation District, the UVWUA 
and the United States on April 16, 1990 (1990 Agreement).  The 1990 Agreement provides that: 

The United States shall continue to use and hold the water rights for the 
adjudicated purposes subject to the 1975 Agreement or any subsequent 
operational agreement between the United States, Gunnison District, Colorado 
District and the Association.  

Thus, even though the United States is the owner of the Refill Right, it is contractually obligated 
to “use and hold” that right for fishery, recreation, flood control and irrigation purposes for the 
benefit of the District. 

In May of 2016, the conditional portion of the Refill Right was made absolute in Case No. 
11CW31.   The Refill Right was modified slightly to provide for additional uses in Case No. 
2015CW3064 signed by the water court judge on December 28, 2016. 



1975 Taylor Park Reservoir Operation and Storage Exchange Agreement 

With the completion of Blue Mesa Reservoir in 1966, an opportunity was created for Taylor Park 
Reservoir to be operated not only for irrigation of the Uncompahgre Valley, but also to provide 
benefits in the Upper Gunnison Basin.  In 1975, the Upper Gunnison District entered into the 
Taylor Park Reservoir Operation and Storage Exchange Agreement with the Colorado River 
Water Conservation District, the Uncompahgre Valley Water Users Association (UVWUA), and 
the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation.  The purposes of the Agreement are to stabilize flows on the 
Taylor and Gunnison Rivers, to facilitate the management and exchange of water between Taylor 
Park Reservoir and Blue Mesa Reservoir, to provide flood control, to supplement irrigation uses, 
and to optimize fishery and recreation conditions in the reservoir and the Taylor and Gunnison 
Rivers.   

The exchange of water authorized under the 1975 Agreement continues to the present day and 
operates as follows:  When releases from Taylor Park Reservoir are greater than the amount 
required by the UVWUA for immediate irrigation use at the Gunnison Tunnel, the excess is 
stored in Blue Mesa Reservoir for the credit of the UVWUA.  When releases from Taylor Park 
Reservoir are not sufficient to meet the needs of the UVWUA at the Tunnel, the United States 
releases from the Aspinall Unit the water credited to the UVWUA.  In the event that the 
UVWUA’s credit in the Aspinall Unit is insufficient to meet its needs for irrigation, the United 
States releases water stored under its Aspinall Unit decrees to the Gunnison Tunnel and the 
United States receives credit for a like amount in Taylor Park Reservoir.  In 1979 the Agreement 
was amended to allow the UVWUA credits to be carried forward from year to year in Blue Mesa 
Reservoir.   

Paragraph 8 of the Agreement provides: 

The parties hereto agree that an application for a water right may be made by the 
Gunnison District on all surplus flows in Taylor River above Taylor Park 
Reservoir . . . Taylor Park Reservoir will be operated in such a manner to assist 
the Gunnison District in using such water provided all other purposes herein and 
the original purposes of said reservoir are accommodated. 

Based on this agreement, the District obtained a decree for the second filling of Taylor Park 
Reservoir. 

The District and the Colorado River Water Conservation District pay an annual fee to the 
UVWUA for the benefits received in the Upper Gunnison Basin under the Agreement. 



AGENDA ITEM 5
Jason Ullmann - CO Division of Water Resources



AGENDA ITEM 6
General Manager and Committee Reports



MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:   UGRWCD Board Members  

FROM:  Sonja Chavez, General Manager 

DATE:  May 17, 2021  

SUBJECT:  General Manager’s Report 

 

I. Treasurer’s Report – Update from Director Nesbitt. 

 

II. Watershed Management Planning – Please see attached General Manager Memorandum. 

 

III. Grant Committee – Please see attached Memorandum from Beverly Richards. 

 

IV. Education & Outreach – Please see attached Memorandum from Beverly Richards & Sue 

Uerling. 

 

V. Taylor Local Users Group & Four Parties Meetings – Please see attached General Manager 

Memorandum. 

 

VI. Basin Water Supply Information May 2021 – Please see attached Memorandum from Beverly 

Richards. 

 

VII. Scientific Endeavors – Update from Director Carroll. 

 

VIII. Crested Butte Land Trust Long Lake Stakeholder Work Group – Update from Director 

Carroll and John McClow. 

 

IX. Gunnison River Festival – Update from Director Fonken. 



AGENDA ITEM 6
Treasurer’s Report



 

 

MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:   UGRWCD Board Members  

FROM:  Sonja Chavez, General Manager 

DATE:  May 18, 2021  

SUBJECT:  Watershed Management Planning Update 

 

Background: Since 2017, the District has been conducting comprehensive and community 

driven watershed and stream management planning within the Upper Gunnison basin. The 

purpose is to protect and improve existing and future water uses within the basin. Following 

are updates related to those efforts since our April 26, 2021 Board of Directors (BOD) regular 

meeting. 

 

Updates: 

A. Recreation & Angling Assessments: Additional data expected from spring/summer 2021 

Colorado Parks & Wildlife (CPW) Creel Surveys.  The District also received notice from 

Dan Omasta of Colorado Trout Unlimited (WMP Coordinator) that he has accepted a 

position with Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO).  He will be covering Gunnison County, 

he will be greatly missed by the WMP Team and District, and we wish him the very best. 

 

B. Municipal Assessment: The City of Gunnison will be giving a presentation to the 

UGRWCD on the results of their City Water Master Plan Study effort on June 14, 2021 

at 1:30pm.  All who are interested are welcome to join: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88345726993?pwd=UnM1ODNCNGptaFF1QXNaSzYxenlQ

Zz09 

 

C. UGRWCD Watershed & Forest Health Technical Sub-Group: The District is working on 

finalizing a draft scope of work for a first phase assessment.  The technical sub-committee 

decided to break the project down into a phased approach and start with a HUC 12 

assessment that will help us identify zones of concern that we could then prioritize for a 

more in-depth HUC 14 analyses.  The General Manager will be continuing discussions 

with Colorado TU on our existing contract and when they anticipate filling Mr. Omasta’s 

position. Our existing Memorandum of Agreement can be terminated at any time if for 

example, we feel that waiting for Dan’s replacement could cause significant delays to the 

project. 

 

The General Manager and coordinator have also been communicating with Colorado 

Natural Heritage Program on re-doing our basin wetland inventory (mapping and field 

verification; possibly in partnership with RMBL or others) and another Boulder based 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88345726993?pwd=UnM1ODNCNGptaFF1QXNaSzYxenlQZz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88345726993?pwd=UnM1ODNCNGptaFF1QXNaSzYxenlQZz09


 

 

company about rapid assessment of fluvial hazards.  More information will be provided as 

conversations progress. 

 

D. Agricultural Assessment: On April 30th, Applegate Group Engineers (Craig Ullman and 

Steven Morris) and members of the WMP Team (Jesse Kruthaupt, Bev Richards, Sonja 

Chavez) conducted field site visits for District Grant Program projects requiring 

engineering as well as spent time with Ohio Creek stakeholders on the Otis Moore, 

Hildebrand, Gleason and Lone Pine.  Raquel Flinker (Colorado River District; taking over 

Dave Kanzer’s engineering and Gunnison basin responsibilities) joined us in the field to 

become more familiar with basin characteristics and water resource needs, and to visit the 

Outcalt No. 2 & GTVA project site.   

 

We received a summary of engineering considerations and engineering cost estimates from 

Applegate.  This input has been documented and shared with applicants with request for 

them to follow-up with District in person regarding their thoughts and anticipated next 

steps.   

 

Finally, we also visited the Elsen Vader grant project site (between the current Lobdell No. 

2 and McCanne No. 3 projects on Tomichi Creek) and staff is of the opinion that this project 

also needs engineering support.  The grant applicant was submitted by Trout Unlimited 

who welcomed the offer. The engineering support for this project would fit under our 

existing $30,000 approved engineering assistance budget line item approved by the Board. 

In total and at this time, we estimate an engineering budget of approximately $21,600 

which includes a 20% General Manager contingency figure for unanticipated additional 

expenses. 

   

It was a long, hot and successful field day.  We are pleased with the engineering support 

we are receiving from Applegate and are even more convinced that it helps ensure the 

greatest possible natural resource benefits and project outcomes. 

 

E. 2021 Upper Gunnison River Restoration & Irrigation Improvement Project (a.k.a. 

Outcalt No. 2 & GTVA Shared Ditch Diversion Wing Inlet):  We are beginning to put 

together draft contracting documents with the Colorado River District.  Water right holders 

are working on their shared infrastructure and joint operation and maintenance agreement.  

We expect a final draft to be ready this week and we anticipate having General Counsel 

review.  This will be required by both the UGRWCD and Colorado River District.  Finally, 

we are in a Floodplain AE Zone which requires that we submit a 1-dimensional flood plain 

model analyses to the County for review.  This work has been completed and is being 

prepared for submission.  Our analyses shows that we are under the 0.3 ft (+/-) critical 

threshold for change in flood plain levels which would require a Conditional Letter of Map 

Revision (CLOMR) from FEMA.  Additional information will be provided as it becomes 

available. 
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MEMORANDUM 
 
 

TO: Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Beverly Richards/Water Resource Specialist  

 
DATE: May 11, 2021 

 
SUBJECT: 2021 Grant Program Status 

 

As a result of the 2021 Grant Program, the District received a total of 19 grant 
applications and awarded funds to 17 of those applicants.  The total amount 
awarded for 2021 was $191,685.77.  This brings the 2009-2021 District Grant 
Program total to over $1.64 million and 118 projects.  

The contracting process is underway for the 2021 awards.  To date we have fully 
executed six contracts, three contracts are awaiting signature, and the remaining 
eight are in progress pending receipt of additional information from the 
applicants. 

There were three grant awards in 2021 where the award was contingent upon 
engineering evaluation.  On April 30th  Applegate Engineering, Trout Unlimited, 
Colorado River District Engineer (Raquel Flinker), landowners and staff visited 
the three sites.  Engineering considerations were relayed to the applicants and we 
anticipate in person follow-up.   

In summary, the measures taken to streamline the Grant Program in 2021 have 
resulted in a smooth contracting process.  There were some lessons learned as 
well, which will be reevaluated and addressed in the 2022 grant program cycle. 

 
 
 
 
 
 



MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:   UGRWCD Board Members  

FROM:  Sue Uerling, Administrative Assistant and  

   Beverly Richards, Water Resource Specialist 

 

DATE:  May 14, 2021  

SUBJECT:  District Outreach & Education Update 

 

I. Radio:  

• Sonja will record three new radio spots to run on KEJJ, KVLE and KPKE 

through the remainder of May and June.  Through June 13th, the spots will include 

a tagline of: “Please join us for the Gunnison River Festival June 11th-13th.”  The 

three spots will focus on reducing fire danger, mindful lawn watering and water 

tips for tourists. All of the radio spots also include the winning drought slogan: 

“Water. It doesn’t grow on trees” as the tagline.   

• The District’s updated underwriting message on KBUT is running daily.   

In addition, Sonja was interviewed by Michael Elizabeth Sakas of Colorado 

Public Radio about the impacts of the current drought.  We anticipate that the 

interview will run on Colorado Public Radio stations the week of May 17th and 

we will update the Board as soon as we know more.  In addition, Ms. Sakas 

indicated the story may be picked up by National Public Radio stations as well. 

 

II. Newspapers: 

• The Gunnison Country Times and Crested Butte News have both been very 

cooperative about reporting on drought conditions and water stories.  (See copies 

of these articles in the Miscellaneous Matters section.)  In addition, the Gunnison 

Country Times’ “Summer Magazine” which is distributed at visitor centers, hotels, 

restaurants, newsstands, and other visitor-frequented locations throughout the area, 

will feature an article by Sonja and will include a full-page color ad (as follows) to 

market the drought message.  The magazine will be distributed with the May 27th 

edition of the paper. 

 

III. Promotional Products: 

• In addition to the water bottles, the District has received 300 reusable shopping 

bags from Pat’s Screen Printing.  While the color of the bags is not quite what we 

were anticipating, the message is large and clear, and the bags are very roomy. 

(All Board members will receive a bag and can take extras to distribute to 

appropriate contacts.) 

• OffCenter Designs is reporting that our order of 1,000 oval stickers and 250 

double-sided yard signs are to be delivered the week of May 24th.   

 



We will be seeking help with distributing the products from the National Honor 

Society, Student Leadership Council and Track Team at Gunnison High School, as 

well as from the Gunnison and Crested Butte Chamber of Commerce, the Board, 

staff and other volunteers.  All items will be given out at the Gunnison River 

Festival on June 11-13th as well. 

 

IV. Posters, Rack Cards, Table Tents, Billboard and Signage: 

• Colored copies of the full-page ad graphics are available for distribution.  (Board 

members will be given a supply at the meeting to hang in their own businesses and 

to take to other businesses they frequent for display.) The District is also exploring 

cooperative efforts with the Sustainable Tourism and Outdoor Recreation 

Committee (STOR), Chamber of Commerce, and local municipalities to have the 

water conservation, drought message, back country etiquette and other visitor 

conservation messages included on rack cards and table tents. More information 

will be provided as it becomes available. 

• As indicated by Sonja at the April meeting, due to the amount of upfront work 

needed to pursue billboards and signage on private property, staff will pursue this 

activity further in 2022.  We will keep our eyes and ears open and remain flexible 

should an opportunity for messaging arise.  

 

V. Newsletter: 

• The spring edition of the District newsletter went out on April 23rd, just a little later 

than we had planned due to the need to complete the website redesign before we 

were able to publish. To get back on schedule, the summer edition will be emailed 

on July 2nd and the focus of this edition will be about District sponsored programs.     

 

VI. Social Media: 

• Most of the District’s social media updates lately have been focused on drought 

conditions and articles, as well as promoting the Gunnison River Festival.   

 

VII. Website Update: 

• The website’s new framework and navigational changes are now live and seem to 

be working much smoother.  In addition, documents relating to the Black Canyon 

and Aspinall operations have been added to the history page. American 

Whitewater’s “Boatable Days Tool” is also live and running on the Watershed 

Management Planning page.  Bev and Sue are still training on making updates to 

the site but so far have been able to make almost all of the changes in house. 
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WATER
It truly is the most vital natural resource in the West. 

Please, treat it respectfully. 
BE WATER WISE 

* Do you really need those hotel sheets cleaned daily? 

• 40% of homeowners over-water their lawns. 

• The Gunnison Basin is in the midst of a long-term drought. Fire 
danger is extremely high. DO NOT leave campfires unattended. 

* Support agricultural operations. 
Don't trespass. Keep pets on a leash. 

* Be polite, respectful, and aware of the rules while recreating in 
rivers, streams and reservoirs. 

Photos below by Teresa Golden
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Upper Gunnison River Water Conservancy District 
 

 

MEMORANDUM 
 

 

TO:   UGRWCD Board Members 
    
FROM:  Taylor Local Users Group (TLUG) 

 
DATE:  May 7, 2021   

 
SUBJECT:  Taylor Local Users Group Meeting Minutes 
 

A TLUG meeting was held on May 7, 2020 via Zoom video/teleconference.  Attending 
the meeting were the following TLUG members: 

 
Ernie Cockrell, representative for Taylor Placer 
Pete Dunda, representative for property owners 

Roark Kiklevich, representative for wade fishing interests 
Don Sabrowski, UGRWCD Board representative and TLUG Chair 
Mark Schumacher, representative for whitewater recreation interests 

 
Absent: Andy Spann, representative for irrigators 

 
Also present:  Dan Brauch (CO Parks & Wildlife); Dustin Brown (Scenic River Tours); 
Ryan Christianson (BOR); Tom Fowlds (BOR); David Gochis (National Center for 

Atmospheric Research-NCAR); Erik Knight (BOR); Ches Russell (Scenic River Tours); 
Jason Ullman (DWR), Sonja Chavez, Beverly Richards, Jill Steele and Sue Uerling (all 

UGRWCD staff) 
 
Chair Don Sabrowski called the meeting to order and asked Bev Richards to read the 

names of those participating via Zoom. 
 
Erik Knight of the Bureau of Reclamation provided an update on Taylor River 

Operations.   According to the Colorado River Forecast Center, the Taylor Reservoir is 
just under 59 percent of average. Erik reported that there was a big loss of 

approximately 10,000 acre feet from the last forecast (April 15th). Therefore, they have 
reduced their prediction for maximum fill to 81,940 feet. Erik noted that this would 
leave the end of year storage content in the neighborhood of 56,500 feet, so the TLUG 

may want to consider adjustments to releases. He reported that the snowpack is 
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currently at 72 percent of median for 2021 as of May 1, which will likely leave inflows 
well below average, close to the historical 25th percentile, among some of the lowest 

years for the Taylor Basin. Erik said the snowpack data shows the whole Upper 
Gunnison basin at 72 percent of seasonal normal.  April Snow Water Equivalent was 

29% of average.  He said the basin has lost nearly half of the snowpack already.  
Reclamation predicts that peak run off will be earlier than normal (approximately 
May 15th) and that the soil moisture content is very dry.   

 
David Gochis reported that NCAR’s Taylor basin inflow model results for May 1 show 
projected inflows dropping from 60,000 to 50,000-acre feet.  He also said that above 

Mirror Lake, he is estimating there is 25 to 30 inches of snowpack and that at the 
Trail Creek site, he estimates about 15 inches still on the ground, well below normal 

for this time of year.  He offered to share the complete data with the group. 
 
Chair Don Sabrowski asked General Manager Sonja Chavez if the Texas and Willow 

Creek gages were installed yet and she replied that it now looks like it will be May 
rather than April. She will follow-up with Steve Anders (USGS). 

 
Erik Knight predicts that if we stay dry, model forecasts for inflow will probably 
continue to drop.    

 
Chair Don Sabrowski asked if it would be prudent for the TLUG group to make any 
adjustments to flows at this time?  Erik said it would probably be worth some 

discussion unless all of the TLUG members are already at the minimum flows they 
can live with.  Mark Schumacher said that for rafting, 200 cfs would be the minimum 

flow needed to make it down the river and that given our poor snowpack, the rafting 
season may just be over by the end of August.  Don said that for irrigation purposes, 
the need for the water would be more important during the months of June and July, 

so irrigators would just not be able to fall irrigate if inflows continue to drop. After 
further discussion, Mark Schumacher made a motion for the TLUG group to wait to 
make any changes to flow requests until after the next forecast model is released at 

the beginning of June.  The motion was seconded by Ernie Cockrell and carried 
unanimously by the TLUG members present.   

 
Water Resource Specialist Bev Richards reviewed the new TLUG tab on the UGRWCD 
website and reviewed where they can find the meeting announcements, summaries, 

and Taylor Park Operational updates. 
 

General Manager Chavez reported that Jason Ullmann of the Colorado Division of 
Water Resources will give a presentation about the changes to the Gunnison River 
spreadsheet at the May UGRWCD Board Meeting on May 25, 2021 at noon.  TLUG 

members and stakeholders are welcome to attend via Zoom.  Sonja also reminded the 
group that the Gunnison River Festival will be June 11-13 with the Taylor River Race 
on June 11th.  She encouraged all to attend.   
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Dan Brauch of CO Parks and Wildlife reported that the Spring Creek outlet works 
rehabilitation project is still on target. Draining is set to commence in late May and 

continue through June and July.  He reported that fishing tags will be removed so 
that the fish in the reservoir can be harvested prior to complete draw down.  

Chairman Sabrowski asked if the CPW will be able to gage inflows to the lower Taylor 
from Spring Creek.  Dan said that he did not believe they have a way to measure that 
other than just monitoring levels in the reservoir.   

 
Don referenced the meeting summary from the April 8, 2021 meeting that was 
included in the meeting materials.  There were no comments about or changes to this 

summary. 
 

The consensus of the group was to meet again on June 9th at 12 Noon for the next 
TLUG Meeting. 
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MEMORANDUM 
 

TO: UGRWCD Board Members 
 
FROM: Beverly Richards, Water Resource Specialist 

 
DATE: May 14, 2021 

 
SUBJECT: Basin Water Supply Information 
 

The information supplied as part of this memorandum will be a monthly feature and will include 
information about drought conditions in the basin, snowpack information from NRCS or streamflow 
information from USGS, Aspinall Unit operations from the Bureau of Reclamation, Taylor Park Reservoir 
Storage information, and the Upper Gunnison Cloudseeding Program until it ends.  This information will 
be increasingly important as drought conditions persist or worsen in 2021.   
 
Drought Conditions: 
 
According to the U.S. Drought Monitor at drought.gov, as of May 11, 2021, 13.82% of Colorado is in 
severe (D2), 13.07% in extreme (D3), and 16.39% in exceptional (D4) drought conditions.  As per the table 
below, there has been a significant change in drought severity as more of the state is now in the D0 and D1 
categories, with a good portion of the northeast with no drought conditions registered, and less of the state 
are in the D2-D4 categories, with the largest reduction occurring in the severe (D2) category. However, 
there was a slight increase in the exceptional category, mostly in the western part of the state. 
 

Date None D0 D1 D2 D3 D4 

May 13, 2021 13.05 11.76 31.92 13.82 13.07 16.39 

April 13, 2021 0 7.69 30.62 29.56 17.48 14.65 

Change +13.05 +4.07 +1.30 -15.74 -4.41 +1.74 
Table 1: Percent Area in Drought Categories - Colorado 
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Hinsdale County continues with 99.03% in severe (D2) conditions and .97% in extreme (D3) conditions.   
In November 2020, Hinsdale County was 60% in extreme (D3), and 40% in exceptional (D4), so there 
remains an improvement countywide.  However, the long-term forecast for Hinsdale County is that drought 
conditions will persist and much of the county could move into the extreme to exceptional categories.  See 
the graphic below for the long-term county projections. 
 

 
Long-Term Drought Forecast - Hinsdale County 

 
Streamflows in Hinsdale County are also forecasted to be much below normal through the spring and 
summer.  According to the Drought Monitor website 40% of streamflow sites are below normal in 
Colorado. The map below shows the comparison of current streamflow conditions (May 14, 2021) to 
historical conditions on the same date.   

 
Water Supply Forecast - Hinsdale County 
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While drought conditions persist and are forecasted to worsen, precipitation in the county is forecasted to 
remain at below normal levels for the spring and summer and will likely not aid in helping to alleviate 
drought concerns.  The Drought Monitor site is forecasting that there is a 33% chance that precipitation in 
Hinsdale County will continue to be below normal for at least the next 30 days, as reflected in the map 
below. 
 

 
Precipitation Forecast - 30 Day - Hinsdale County 

Current drought conditions in Hinsdale County seem to be a relatively common occurrence.  The historical 
records show that severe to exceptional (D2 to D4) droughts have occurred in 2002-2004, 2006, 2013, 
2015, 2018-2019, and 2020-2021.   
 
Saguache County remains in the same categories as last month, 36% in the abnormally dry (D0) category, 
27% in the moderate (D1) category, and 37% in the severe (D2) category.  Gunnison County is 3% in the 
moderate (D1) category, 91% in the severe (D2) category, and 6% in the extreme (D3) category.  However, 
the long-term forecasts for both of these counties indicate that significant areas could return to the D2-D4 
categories in large part due to below normal precipitation.  
 
 

 
Long Term Drought Conditions - Gunnison County   Long Term Drought Conditions – Saguache County 
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In the Intermountain West region, drought conditions also continue to persist.  According to Drought.gov 
(4/20/21), 87% of Arizona remains in extreme to exceptional (D3-D4) categories, 80% of New Mexico is 
in D3-D4 categories, and 90% of Utah is in D3-D4 categories.  Snow drought and early, accelerated 
snowmelt raise concerns as the summer approaches.  The Colorado River Basin snowpack has reached its 
peak for the season and begun to melt and seasonal snowpack, at its peak, was below average west of the 
Continental Divide.  Below is the current drought map for the Intermountain West region. 
 

 
Intermountain West Region - Drought Conditions 

 

Snowpack Information: 

According to the NRCS news release dated May 10, 2021, precipitation in April ranged from a high of 
83% of average in the South Platte River Basin to as low as 29% of average in the combined San Miguel-
Dolores-Animas-San Juan River Basin.  The greatest gains in snowpack occurred in the eastern river 
basins.  Many SNOTEL sites on the western slope recorded low precipitation for April, which along with 
warmer mountain temperatures have exacerbated already dry conditions.  Snowpack has also declined in 
all basins across the state except the South Platte, due to higher temperatures  and below-average 
precipitation.  All basins in the state are below 80% of average for the water year except the South Platte 
which has 93% of average.  See the precipitation map for April below. 
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Colorado Monthly Precipitation Summary 

The unseasonably warmer temperatures in the mountains have started melting of the snowpack.  The 
snowpack remained at 71% of average for the water year in the entire Gunnison Basin for April.  At the 
end of April, the Upper Gunnison Basin snowpack was at 69%.  The entire state of Colorado is currently at 
77% of average which is down from the 82% at the end of March. 

Reservoir storage in the entire Gunnison Basin is at 84% of average for the year.  The reservoirs in the 
Upper Gunnison Basin, Taylor Park and Blue Mesa, are at 62% and 42% respectively, which a slight 
increase in Taylor Park as melting of the snowpack began.  With much of the snowpack in many basins 
already melted out, persistent dry soil conditions, and little chance of heavy precipitation for the spring and 
early summer, runoff amounts will continue to be low.  All basins on the western slope are forecasted to 
have streamflow volumes between 34% and 73% of average.  See Table 2 below for current Upper 
Gunnison streamflow readings for May 13, 2021. 
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Streamflow Gage Sites Amount (CFS) 

Gunnison River near Gunnison 267 

Gunnison River at Whitewater Park 277 

Tomichi Creek at Sargents 35 

Tomichi Creek at Gunnison 59 

Taylor River below Taylor Park 101 

Taylor River at Almont 145 

Slate River above Baxter Gulch 164 

East River below Cement Creek 179 

East River at Almont 160 

Lake Fork below Lake San Cristobal 91 

Lake Fork at Gateview 181 
Table 2: Streamflow - Upper Gunnison Basin 

As a result of the continuing dry conditions, streamflow will likely remain low, and reservoirs will see little 
recharge in the coming runoff season.  The lowest forecasts for streamflow in the state are in the river 
basins in the Southern San Juan Mountains and the Gunnison River Basin, which are forecasted to range 
from 36 to 77 percent of average this runoff season. 

Aspinall Unit Forecast for Operations: 

The Bureau of Reclamation provided us with the forecast for operations for the Aspinall Unit as of May 9, 
2021.  The report includes information about snowpack in the Upper Gunnison Basin, forecasted inflows 
and storage amounts in Blue Mesa Reservoir, and projected spring operations.  This information reiterates 
the information by other sources within the state, that things are dry and are likely to remain dry through 
the spring and into the summer. 

• Upper Gunnison Basin Snowpack: 52% of median on this date, 37% seasonal median 
• Blue Mesa Forecasted Unregulated Inflows: 556,475 AF (Total 2021, 59% of average) 
• Blue Mesa Current Conditions: 348,301 AF Content (42% full) 
• Projected Blue Mesa maximum fill:  442,691 AF Content (61% full) 
• Projected Blue Mesa conditions as of 12/31/21:  309,439 AF (37% full) 
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Taylor Park Reservoir Storage: 

The Bureau of Reclamation provided us with the Taylor Park Reservoir update report.  The proposed 
operations plan is based upon May 1, 2021 forecast from the Colorado River Basin Forecast Center.  The 
forecast center is now forecasting approximately 58,260 acre-feet of runoff flowing into the reservoir 
which is 60% of average.  This is a reduction of approximately 10,000 acre-feet from the previous forecast 
on April 1st.  This forecast now indicates that the year type is in the dry category and could result in the 
reservoir only filling to 81,940 acre-feet which is 77% full.  These forecasts will be closely monitored by 
the Taylor Local Uses Group as well as the Bureau of Reclamation and other water users downstream.  A 
Taylor Local Users Group meeting was held to discuss Taylor Reservoir operations for 2021 on May 7, 
2021 and the group recommended keeping the operations plan the same until the forecasts come out on 
June 1st.  The current recommendations are as follow: 

 
• May 1-18:  100 cfs 
• May 18-20: quick ramp-up to 200 cfs 
• May 20-June 1: 200 cfs 
• June 1-15: 250 cfs 
• June 15-early July:  300 cfs 

Cloudseeding Report (North American Weather Consultants): 

This report provides information about activities conducted by NAWC for April 1-15, 2021.  The 
highlights of the report include a total of 66.5 generator hours used in April, 19 of these were from the 
remote generators. So far this year there has been 1,630 total generator hours used which included the 
remote generators.  There were two seeding events for the month on April 13-15.     

The generator hours and seeding events have resulted in a snow water equivalent accumulation of only .7 
which was measured at the Scofield Pass and Idarado sites, as shown in Table 3.  As of April 15, 2021 
SWE in the Gunnison Basin remains below normal, with a basin-wide (upper and lower) average of 66% 
of normal and an Upper Basin average of 72% of normal, as shown in Table 4.   
 

Dates 
SNOTEL Site 

Schofield 
Pass 

Park 
Cone 

Porphyry 
Creek 

Cochetopa 
Pass 

Slumgullion Idarado 

April 13-17 .6 0  0 0 0 0 

April 15 0 0 0 0 0 .1 
Table 3: SWE Accumulation for April 2021 
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Measurement Site 
Snow Water Equivalent (inches) 

As of 4/15/21 Median Percent of Median 

Butte 8.4 13.6 62% 

Park Cone 8.0 9.8 82% 

Porphyry Creek 11.4 15.5 74% 

Scofield Pass 22.3 33.7 66% 

Slumgullion 10.9 14.6 75% 

Upper Gunnison Basin   72% 

Table 4: Upper Gunnison Basin Snow Water Content by Site 

 
The seeding program concluded on April 15, 2021.  A final report for the program will be provided in the 
summer. 

 

Think Water and Conserve! 



AGENDA ITEM 6
Scientific Endeavors Report



AGENDA ITEM 6
Long Lake Stakeholder Work Group Update



AGENDA ITEM 6 
Gunnison Basin Roundtable Update



AGENDA ITEM 6
Gunnison River Festival Update



AGENDA ITEM 6 
Wet Meadows Update

Sue
Cross-Out



Wet Meadow Restoration Resiliency Building Project Update 

Update to the Upper Gunnison River Water Conservancy District Board May 24, 

2021 

Paul Jones – Wet Meadow Restoration Coordinator (tomck2018@gmail.com, 970 

641-1993 cell) 

 

Planning 2021:   

• On May 13, we met with our project partners to plan our field season for Wet Meadow 

Restoration work here in the Gunnison Basin. 

• With $60,000 from our NFWF Grant and another $50,000 that the USFWS gave to CPW we will 

have sufficient funding to hire a five person crew, provide a vehicle and travel money for the 

2021 field season, and additional funding for part of 2022. 

o Currently for this field season we have: 

▪ 10 BLM projects  

▪ Four USFS projects 

▪ Six CPW projects 

▪ Three projects on private land 

▪ We have an additional four projects, one in San Miguel County, one in Montrose 

County, one in Mesa County and one outside of Silt in Garfield County.   

o It is our goal to triple our output this year by building up to 570 structures, which should 

restore 30 acres of wetlands along 9 miles of stream, with the ultimate goal of restoring 

420 acres of habitat for sage grouse.   

 Grants:  

• This spring we assisted the US Fish and Wildlife with two separate grant applications.  Neither of 

these grants required a match. 

o The first resulted in the $50,000 mentioned above that went directly to CPW though 

their cost share program to fund the CPW crew.   

o The second, called the State of the Birds Grant requested $1 Million dollars to be 

administered by the UGRWCD to greatly increase the volume of work we do in the wet 

meadow program, jump start the cheatgrass control project in the basin, and assist our 

federal partners with vegetation monitoring to address concerns raised in the recent 

lawsuit against the USFWS and the CCA.  The grant should have passed the review at the 

Regional level, and should be submitted to the National Headquarters by May 18.  With 

the new Administration, our partners in the USFWS do not expect to hear back about 

the grant until late summer or early fall (August/September). 

 

• We were approached by our partners at Defenders of Wildlife, who had been in talk with the 

Governor’s office.  They were looking at allocating money from the COVID relief bill that passed 

congress recently and were asking about conservation programs that might benefit from 

additional funding.  They were told to think big and think bold.  They immediately thought of our 

mailto:tomck2018@gmail.com


program and asked us to help develop a proposal.  The ask was for $1.65 Million.  We are 

awaiting a response to that proposal. 

 

• There are a number of federal grant programs that are seeing a large infusion of money.  

However, the challenge we face is the limited amount of non-federal match that currently 

exists.  With a typical match requirement of 1:1 for most federal grants we will have to shift our 

emphasis to chasing non-federal money.  George Sibley has graciously agreed to see if he can 

help us find/apply for such funding.   

Outreach: 

• In March, our project was included in an article that appeared in Science News 

(https://www.sciencenews.org/article/stream-survival-beaver-dam-simple-structures-wildfires-

drought).   

  

• The BLM National Training Center has asked us to develop a three-day training session for BLM 

staff Nationwide.   

o This will be a virtual class, that will be taught by various instructors withing the Wet 

Meadow Project 

o The class will be filmed during the first week of June.  

o Currently 41 people from nine states have signed up to attend the class. 

 

• The Western Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies has worked with the USGS to develop a 

Sagebrush Strategy for the western United States.   

o Part 1 of the strategy was published by the USGS in March 

(https://pubs.er.usgs.gov/publication/ofr20201125).   

o This will be the “go to bible” for land managers who work with sagebrush systems.  

o Part 2 will focus on sagebrush management and restoration. 

o The editor and chief sagebrush scientist for the project, Tom Remington has approached 

us and asked to add our project and the collaborative effort behind it to their case 

studies of successful collaboration for Part II of the Sagebrush Conservation Strategy.  

o We are currently developing the case study for the document. 

 

  

https://www.sciencenews.org/article/stream-survival-beaver-dam-simple-structures-wildfires-drought
https://www.sciencenews.org/article/stream-survival-beaver-dam-simple-structures-wildfires-drought
https://pubs.er.usgs.gov/publication/ofr20201125


AGENDA ITEM 7
UGRWCD Demand Management Statement of 

Understanding: Draft Review



 

Upper Gunnison River Water Conservancy District 

Statement of Understanding:  Demand Management 

As part of the Upper Colorado River Basin States’ drought contingency planning, the Colorado 
Water Conservation Board (CWCB) is currently investigating the feasibility of a potential 
Demand Management program for the state. Demand Management is the concept of temporary, 
voluntary, and compensated reductions in the consumptive use of water in the Upper Colorado 
River Basin to assure compliance with the Colorado River Compact. In March 2021, CWCB 
released the first draft Demand Management Framework, a matrix of options - of Elements of 
Feasibility - for what a potential program could look like if created. After a review of the 
Framework, the District’s Board of Directors has issued the following response. 

The Framework is a useful step in understanding the potential impacts of a Demand Management 
program; however, despite the comprehensive matrix, the Framework does not adequately 
address key issues that are important to the District. 

Funding  

Funding is the most challenging obstacle to a Demand Management program in Colorado. The 
Framework provides general concepts and a range of annual costs from $3million to $30 million. 
To make progress on a program within a reasonable time, the annual cost must be established 
with more certainty and a funding source specifically identified. 

Equity 

CWCB has declared its policy to: 

“Prioritize avoidance of disproportionate negative economic or environmental 
impacts to any single subbasin or region within Colorado while protecting the 
legal rights of water rights holders. The Board will work with water rights holders 
and stakeholders to assess the feasibility of and promote mechanisms for 
obtaining roughly proportionate contributions of water consumptively used from 
the Colorado River System to a Demand Management program over a given 
timeframe from participants on each side of the Continental Divide.”1 

The framework does not address how the state can assure that an entirely voluntary 
program will be equitable and proportional across the state. Determining how this 
inconsistency will be resolved is critical to a successful program. 

 

Agricultural Impacts 

The Framework analysis of field requirements is focused entirely on “crops” – cultivated plants - 
with no discussion addressing irrigated hay meadows that is the only type of commercial 

 
1  Support and Policy Statements Regarding Colorado River Drought Contingency Plans, Demand Management and 
Compact Administration, November 15, 2018. 
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agriculture in the Upper Gunnison Basin. Reduced consumptive use for a hay meadow involves 
consequences that are different from cultivated crops. This observation is true for a significant 
portion of West Slope agriculture, so further analysis is needed. 

The Framework contains a thoughtful discussion of how to address secondary impacts that are 
the result of a Demand Management program. Beyond that, however, CWCB needs to make a 
firm commitment that compensation to agricultural participants will not be limited to loss of 
income from the crop not produced. 

Legal 

The Framework does not address the legal obstacles that a Demand Management program faces, 
among them shepherding, beneficial use, and integration with the priority system. Although this 
was intentional, as part of the feasibility analysis, CWCB must expand the Framework and 
identify the legal obstacles and propose a method to overcome them. A matrix of methods will 
not suffice. 

Compact Administration 

Compact administration is the responsibility of the State Engineer. Nevertheless, CWCB must 
work with the State Engineer to define a no-action alternative. Understanding that alternative is 
essential to a water user’s decision to participate in a Demand Management program. The State 
Engineer has suggested that Basin Measurement Rules as a first step in evaluating Compact 
administration. The District supports this approach. 

Next Steps 

The Framework only briefly addresses how the “building blocks” will be assembled, or by 
whom, and when. Process considerations need to be expanded to provide a definite plan for 
refining the Framework to a structure for a Demand Management program. 
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Generated for Beverly Richards
on 05/14/2021

Reports

Monthly Energy Production Report

UGRWCD

Gunnison, CO
This report provides energy production for May.

Week Peak Power Energy Produced

05/01/2021 - 05/07/2021 5.92 kW 265 kWh

05/08/2021 - 05/14/2021 5.92 kW 253 kWh

05/15/2021 - 05/21/2021 0 W 0 Wh

05/22/2021 - 05/28/2021 0 W 0 Wh

05/29/2021 - 05/31/2021 0 W 0 Wh

May 2021 Total: 518 kWh

Previous Month Total: 1.22 MWh

Year to Date: 3.76 MWh

Lifetime Production: 18.2 MWh

Your Carbon Offset for this month: 788.0 lbs

You have offset the equivalent of: 9 Trees



5 <---- Month to Summarize (change this number to look at a different month)
PRELIMINARY - SUBJECT TO REVISION

Daily Summary for Month --> May 2021

1st Fill  2nd Fill  Other Aspinall BP Accnt AU Accnt 1st Fill Contract Tot 1st fill

Day of 
Month

Silver Jack 
Reservoir 
& Juniors 
In Priority 
(1=Yes, 
0=No)

Run AU 
and TP 

Exchange 
to fill GT   
(1=Yes, 
0=No)

Excess 
Released 
TP Inflow 
and AU 

Nat Inflow 
(cfs)

Gun 
Tunnel 
(GT) 

Shortage 
after AU 

Nat Inflow 
and TP 

Inflow (cfs)

3-Day 
Average 

Excess TP 
Inflow and 

AU Nat 
Inflow (cfs)

3-Day Ave. 
GT 

Shortage 
after AU 

Nat Inflow 
and TP 
Inflow    
(cfs)

TP Res. 
Content 

(af)

TP - 
USGS 
outflow 

(cfs)

TP 
Computed 

Inflow 
(cfs)

1st Fill - 
Storage - 
in TP (af)

2nd Fill - 
Storage -

in TP 
(af)

Other 
Account 
Storage 
in TP - 

Storage -
(af)

AU 
Storage 
in TP - 

(af)

SJ Res 
Content 

(af)

SJ Inflow 
to 

Reservoir 
Storage 

(cfs)

BP - 
Storage - 
in SJ (af)

AU Water -
Storage - 
in SJ (af)

BM Res 
Content (af)

MP Res 
Content 

(af)

CR Res 
Content 

(af)

AU 
Change In 
Storage 

(af)

Computed 
rel from CR 

(cfs)

AU inflow 
below TP 
& with AU 
Aug Rel 

(cfs)

1st Fill - 
Storage - 
in AU (af)

UGRWCD 
Contract 

water      
(af)

Gun. River 
below 
East 

Portal 
(cfs)

Total 
Gunnison 

Tunnel 
Divs (cfs)

GT Divs - 
AU inflow 
minus TP 
released 

inflow (cfs)

GT Divs - 
TP 

Released 
Inflow 
(cfs)

GT Divs - 
SJ 

Storage 
Inflow by 
AU Exch 

(cfs)

GT Divs -  
UGRWCD 
Contract 

Water Rel 
(cfs)

GT Divs - 
Rel from 

2nd Fill for 
Rec/Fish  

(cfs)

GT Divs - 
1st Fill 

Credit in 
AU     (cfs)

GT Divs - 
AU 

Storage 
by 

exchange 
w/ 2nd Fill 

in TP  
(cfs)

Remain. 
1st Fill 

Credits in 
TP and 

AU      (af)
(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (10) (13) (14) (18) (24) (29) (34) (36) (39) (43) (47) (49) (53) (57) (61) (62) (64) (68) (69) (70) (73) (74) (75) (76) (77) (78) (79) (81) (82)

1 1 0 0 2 129 149 63,869 95 219 63,869 0 0 0 3,307 111 3,307 0 367,183 102,516 16,938 -1,712 1,741 818 32,163 0 702 1,039 818 95 0 0 0 126 0 96,032
2 1 0 905 0 431 1 64,155 100 248 64,155 0 0 0 3,499 97 3,499 0 367,000 102,680 17,000 41 1,741 1,697 32,361 0 701 1,040 1,040 0 0 0 0 0 0 96,517
3 1 0 764 0 556 1 64,472 100 263 64,472 0 0 0 3,656 80 3,656 0 366,264 102,887 17,263 -264 1,739 1,541 32,559 0 699 1,040 1,040 0 0 0 0 0 0 97,031
4 1 0 162 0 610 0 64,608 100 172 64,608 0 0 0 3,763 54 3,763 0 364,732 103,438 16,967 -1,277 1,740 1,031 32,738 0 699 1,041 1,031 10 0 0 0 0 0 97,346
5 1 0 416 0 447 0 64,728 100 164 64,628 100 0 0 3,882 60 3,882 0 363,579 103,699 17,103 -756 1,739 1,292 32,936 0 698 1,041 1,041 0 0 0 0 0 0 97,565
6 1 0 201 0 260 0 64,819 100 149 64,423 396 0 0 4,002 61 4,002 0 362,001 104,156 17,071 -1,154 1,743 1,097 33,135 0 698 1,045 1,045 0 0 0 0 0 0 97,558
7 1 0 534 0 383 0 65,030 100 210 64,218 812 0 0 4,211 106 4,211 0 361,030 104,531 17,053 -614 1,736 1,362 33,333 0 698 1,038 1,038 0 0 0 0 0 0 97,551
8 1 0 181 0 305 0 65,287 100 233 64,116 1,172 0 0 4,415 103 4,415 0 359,209 105,059 16,988 -1,358 1,736 986 33,428 0 698 1,038 986 52 0 0 0 0 0 97,544
9 1 0 379 0 365 0 65,471 100 196 63,910 1,561 0 0 4,533 60 4,533 0 357,941 105,407 17,018 -890 1,735 1,221 33,627 0 697 1,038 1,038 0 0 0 0 0 0 97,537
10 1 0 270 0 277 0 65,640 100 189 63,705 1,935 0 0 4,606 37 4,606 0 356,438 105,748 17,086 -1,094 1,737 1,120 33,825 0 698 1,039 1,039 0 0 0 0 0 0 97,530
11 1 0 110 0 253 0 65,762 100 165 63,609 2,153 0 0 4,627 11 4,627 0 354,695 106,303 16,911 -1,362 1,736 984 33,914 0 697 1,039 984 55 0 0 0 0 0 97,523
12 1 0 56 0 145 0 65,854 100 150 63,591 2,263 0 0 4,645 9 4,645 0 351,818 107,750 16,900 -1,442 1,737 944 33,925 0 698 1,039 944 94 0 0 0 0 0 97,516
13 1 0      0              0   0 0 0    0     
14 0 0
15 0 0
16 0 0
17 0 0
18 0 0
19 0 0
20 0 0
21 0 0
22 0 0
23 0 0
24 0 0
25 0 0
26 0 0
27 0 0
28 0 0
29 0 0
30 0 0
31 0 0

Total 13 0 3,978 2 4,162 151 1,194 2,359 790 -11,883 20,857 14,092 8,383 12,474 12,042 306 0 0 0 126 0
Tot (af) 7,890 3 8,256 299 2,369 4,678 1,566 -23,569 41,370 27,951 16,628 24,743 23,886 607 0 0 0 250 0
Min 1 0 0 0 129 0 63,869 0 149 63,591 0 0 0 3,307 9 3,307 0 351,818 102,516 16,900 -1,712 0 818 32,163 0 0 0 818 0 0 0 0 0 0 96,032
Max 1 0 905 2 610 149 65,854 100 263 64,628 2,263 0 0 4,645 111 4,645 0 367,183 107,750 17,263 41 1,743 1,697 33,925 0 702 1,045 1,045 95 0 0 0 126 0 97,565

Annual Summary (all values in ac-ft)  Note: Reservoir content is the end of the month content 
(days) (days) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af) (af)

Nov 30 0 30,515 0 28,715 0 67,442 4,924 4,481 67,442 0 0 0 843 222 843 0 399,781 106,936 16,429 4,185 24,337 26,406 18,059 23,965 372 372 0 0 0 0 0 85,501
Dec 31 0 24,971 0 25,163 0 66,344 4,942 3,845 66,344 0 0 0 877 72 877 0 400,682 107,796 16,531 1,862 24,912 21,832 23,002 24,207 705 705 0 0 0 0 0 89,346
Jan 31 0 23,541 0 23,447 0 65,060 4,835 3,550 65,060 0 0 0 838 4 838 0 403,977 105,808 15,616 392 24,930 20,487 27,836 24,433 497 497 0 0 0 0 0 92,896
Feb 28 0 22,316 0 22,362 0 63,703 4,592 3,235 63,703 0 0 0 978 141 978 0 404,821 106,265 15,743 1,428 22,658 19,493 32,429 22,245 413 413 0 0 0 0 0 96,132
Mar 31 0 19,920 0 20,138 0 62,086 5,292 3,674 62,086 0 0 0 1,222 244 1,222 0 402,873 104,456 15,717 -3,782 36,809 27,735 37,697 25,319 11,490 11,466 23 0 0 0 0 99,783
Apr 30 0 12,399 7,436 12,359 7,141 63,629 5,262 6,805 63,629 0 0 0 3,087 1,865 3,087 0 368,899 102,598 16,853 -34,696 87,415 49,017 32,413 36,556 50,859 40,313 2,515 0 0 8,031 0 96,042
May 13 0     2,369    41,370  16,628 24,743       
Jun 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Jul 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Aug 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Sep 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Oct 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Total 194 0 133,661 7,436 132,185 7,141 32,216 25,592 2,548 -30,611 262,430 164,969 173,352 89,078 53,766 2,539 0 0 8,031 0
Min 0 0 0 0 0 0 62,086 0 0 62,086 0 0 0 838 0 838 0 368,899 102,598 15,616 -34,696 0 0 23,002 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 89,346

31 0 24,971 7,436 25,163 7,141 66,344 5,292 6,805 66,344 0 0 0 3,087 1,865 3,087 0 404,821 107,796 16,853 1,862 87,415 49,017 37,697 36,556 50,859 40,313 2,515 0 0 8,031 0 99,783

Type of Water Diverted into Tunnel

   GUNNISON RIVER - OFFICIAL ACCOUNTING SHEET

Taylor Park Reservoir Aspinall Unit GUNNISON TUNNEL ALLOCATION
River Call Average Flow Reservoir

Silver Jack Reservoir
Reservoir Reservoir Contents Total Aspinall Unit Inflow Streamflow and Divs



TO BE APPROVED: MAY 11, 2021 

APRIL 27, 2021 CITY OF GUNNISON COUNCIL 

REGULAR SESSION 

5:30 P.M. 

The City Council Regular Session meeting was called to order at 5 :00 p.m. by Mayor Jim Gel wicks 

with Mayor Pro Tern Jim Miles, Councilor Boe Freeburn, Councilor Mallory Logan, Councilor 

Diego Plata present in Council Chambers along with City Manager Russ Forrest, City Clerk Erica 

Boucher and City Attorney Kathy Fogo. There were no online attendees. 

CMAR Selection for Septage Receiving Station Improvements. Water and Wastewater 

Superintendent Mike Rogers shared with Council that Public Works favored using a construction 

manager at-risk (CMAR) for the City's RV dump station improvement project. The department 

wants to have the work completed this fall. A Request for Qualification (RFQ) for a CMAR was 

issued to engage pre-construction services on April 8, 2021. The RFQ generated two responses. 

Staff recommended Hydro Construction based on their qualifications and the previous work they 

did with the City and the UV issues at the Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP). The City 

negotiated a price for pre-construction services and construction at 30%, 60%, and 90% for $9,194. 

City Manager Forrest contributed that the dump station has been used freely for many years and 

that created a direct threat to the WWTP. The new system would create a specific plan for 

commercial haulers and use and pay would be based on volume. The cost to recreational vehicles 

would be minimal. This project requires a long lead time for the equipment. The CMAR would 

help protect the City and get a maximum guaranteed price. Construction would occur in late 

September or early October. Staff is confident that this expense would pay for itself in a few years. 

This new system also monitors what can be deposited into the WWTP and if it is not appropriate 

the value would shut off to protect the WWTP. Portable water would also be available. After 

Council expressed concern about the timing of the construction, Superintendent Rogers explained 

that the construction time is fairly short and staff is researching ways to keep the dump station in 

operation during construction. 

Councilor Logan moved and Councilor Freeburn seconded the motion to authorize the pre­

construction services of Hydro Construction Co. in the amount of $9,194.00. 

Roll call, yes: Plata, Freeburn, Miles, Gelwicks, and Logan. So carried. 

Roll call, no: None. 

Community Survey Discussion. Council discussed the inclusion of new ballot initiative 

questions. Staff is working with Western to distribute an online version of the survey before they 
depart for summer break. Council discussed a few questions that asked specifically about the City's 

entrances and commercial areas to get direct responses from residents. It was suggested to ask a 

question about residents' interest in putting forth a Dark Skies ordinance or policy to address 

lighting. Council's goal is to learn as much as possible from the survey on services, priorities, and 

possible ballot initiatives. Council also discussed the inclusion of one or two questions directly 

related to COVID-19 and the vaccine to help determine what or if the communication holes are 

when the valley is trying to communicate with everyone. Using their feedback, Council directed 

staff to proceed with revisions and finalize of the survey for distribution. 

Discussion on Safety Infrastructure COOT Grant. City Engineer Cody Tusing returned to 

Council to discuss the City's potential to apply for an Opportunity 1 Safety Infrastructure CDOT 

grant for up to $2 million dollars. Staff suggested applying for a grant to complete another phase 

of Ohio Avenue to assist with multimodal connectivity. Currently, the City doesn't have enough 

funding to complete the project down to 11th Street. At this time, the City can only reach Spruce. 

Sue
Highlight























































































AGENDA ITEM 9
Citizens Comments



AGENDA ITEM 10
Future Meetings



FUTURE MEETINGS/EVENTS

 Legislative Committee Meeting - May 28, 8:00 AM
 Memorial Day Holiday, Offices Closed - May 31
 Legislative Committee Meeting - June 4, 8:00 AM
 Executive Committee Meeting - June 7, 10:00 AM
 Legislative Committee Meeting - June 11, 8:00 AM
 Gunnison River Festival - June 11-13th
 Watershed Management Planning Committee - June 14, 1:30 PM 

(With Presentation by David Gardner City of Gunnison)
 UGRWCD ANNUAL MEETING - June 28, 5:30 PM
 Independence Day Holiday (Observed), Offices Closed - July 5
 UGRWCD and WAE BOARD MEETING - July 26, 5:30 PM



AGENDA ITEM 11
Summary of Action Items



AGENDA ITEM 12
Adjournment
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